AFRICAN UNION

UNION AFRICAINE

الاتحاد الأفريقي

UNIÃO AFRICANA

AFRICAN COURT ON HUMAN AND PEOPLES' RIGHTS
COUR AFRICAINE DES DROITS DE L'HOMME ET DES PEUPLES

THE MATTER OF

LÉON MUGESERA

٧.

REPUBLIC OF RWANDA

APPLICATION NO. 012/2017

JUDGMENT 27 NOVEMBER 2020



TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS		i
I. THE PARTIES		2
II. SUBJECT OF THE APPLICATION		2
A. Facts of the matter		2
B. Alleged violations		3
III. SUMMARY OF THE PROCEDUI	RE BEFORE THE COURT	3
IV. APPLICANT'S PRAYERS		4
V. NON-APPEARANCE OF THE RES	PONDENT STATE	5
VI. JURISDICTION		6
VII. ADMISSIBILITY		8
VIII. MERITS		11
A. Alleged violation of the right to a	fair trial	12
i. The right to defence		12
ii. Right to legal assistance		14
iii. The right to be heard by an inc	lependent and impartial court	17
B. Alleged cruel, inhuman and degra	ading treatment	20
C. Alleged violation of the right to ph	nysical and mental integrity	24
D. Alleged violation of the Applicant	's right to family and to information	28
IX. REPARATIONS		31
A. Pecuniary reparations		32
i. Material prejudice		32
 a. Material prejudice related to 	health care	32
b. Legal fees for proceedings b	pefore national courts	33
ii. Moral prejudice		35
a. Moral prejudice suffered by	the Applicant	35
b. Moral prejudice suffered by	indirect victims	36
B. Non-pecuniary reparations		39
 On quashing of the Applicant's 	conviction and sentence and his release	39
ii. On rehabilitation measures		40
iii. On serving the remainder of th	e Applicant's sentence in Canada	40
	nst the Respondent State	
X. COSTS		42
XI. OPERATIVE PART		43

The Court composed of: Sylvain ORÉ, President; Ben KIOKO, Vice-President; Rafaâ BEN ACHOUR, Ângelo V. MATUSSE, Suzanne MENGUE, Tujilane R. CHIZUMILA, Chafika BENSAOULA, Blaise TCHIKAYA, Stella I. ANUKAM and Imani D. ABOUD - Judges; and Robert ENO, Registrar.

Pursuant to Articles 22 of the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Establishment of an African Court on Human and Peoples' Rights (hereinafter referred to as "the Protocol") and 9(2) of the Rules¹ of Court (hereinafter referred to as "the Rules"), Judge M-Thérèse MUKAMULISA, a national of Rwanda, did not hear the Application.

In the Matter of:

Leon MUGESERA,

Represented by:

- i. Barrister Geneviève DUFOUR, Professor at the University of Sherbrooke
- ii. Dr David POPPY, University of Sherbrooke
- iii. Barrister Philippe LAROCHELLE, Roy Larochelle Law Firm Lawyers Inc.

Versus

REPUBLIC OF RWANDA

Unrepresented

After deliberation,

delivers the following Judgment in default:

¹ Formerly, Rule 8(2) of the Rules of 2 June 2010.

I. THE PARTIES

- 1. Léon Mugesera (hereinafter referred to as "the Applicant") is a national of Rwanda who was extradited by the Government of Canada to the Republic of Rwanda (hereinafter referred to as "the Respondent State") on 24 January 2012 and who, at the date of filing of the Application, was in custody pending legal proceedings initiated against him for genocide crimes that occurred in 1994. He alleges that the Respondent State mistreated him during detention and violated his right to a fair trial.
- 2. The Respondent State is the Republic of Rwanda, which became a party to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights (hereinafter referred to as "the Charter") on 21 October 1986 and to the Protocol on 25 May 2004. The Respondent State also filed, on 22 January 2013, the Declaration provided for in Article 34(6) of the Protocol, by which it accepted the jurisdiction of the Court to receive applications from individuals and Non-Governmental Organisations. However, on 29 February 2016, the Respondent State deposited with the African Union Commission an instrument of withdrawal of the said Declaration. The Court held, on 3 June 2016, that this withdrawal would come into effect on 1 March 2017.²

II. SUBJECT OF THE APPLICATION

A. Facts of the matter

3. The Applicant claims that during the judicial proceedings between 2012 and 2016, the High Court Chamber for International Crimes and the Supreme Court of Rwanda committed several irregularities against him, both with regard to the proceedings and the conditions under which he was detained and treated by the prison authorities. The Applicant claims that he tried to remedy these procedural irregularities and obtain an improvement in his conditions of

²Ingabire Victoire Umuhoza v United Republic of Rwanda (jurisdiction) (3 June 2016) 1 AfCLR 562, § 67.

detention from the competent authorities of his country, all to no avail. He therefore decided to bring the matter before this Court.

B. Alleged violations

- 4. The Applicant alleges the:
 - i. Violation of his right to a fair trial, that is:
 - a) Right to defence;
 - b) Right to legal aid; and
 - c) Right to be heard by an independent and impartial court.
 - ii. Violation of his right not to be submitted to cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment:
 - iii. Violation of his physical and mental integrity; and
 - iv. Violation of his right to family and to information.

III. SUMMARY OF THE PROCEDURE BEFORE THE COURT

- 5. The Application was received at the Registry and registered on 28 February 2017. It was served on the Respondent State and transmitted to the other entities under the Protocol.
- 6. On 12 May 2017, the Registry received a letter from the Respondent State reminding the Court of its withdrawal of the Declaration made under Article 34(6) of the Protocol. The Respondent State informed the Court it will not take part in any proceedings before the Court and consequently, requested the Court to desist from transmitting any information on cases concerning Rwanda until it reviews the Declaration and communicates its position to the Court.
- 7. On 22 June 2017, the Court responded to the above-mentioned letter. In its response, the Court stated that:

By virtue of the Court being a judicial institution and pursuant to the Protocol and Rules of Court, the Court is required to exchange all procedural documents with the parties concerned. Consequently, and in line with these requirements, all pleadings on matters to which Rwanda is a party before this Court shall be transmitted to you until the formal conclusion of the latter.

- 8. Under request of the Applicant filed on 28 February 2017, the Court issued an Order for Provisional Measures dated 28 September 2017, in which it ordered the Respondent State to allow the Applicant access to his lawyers; to be visited by his family members and to communicate with them, without any impediment; to allow the Applicant to have access to all medical care required, and to refrain from any action that may affect his physical and mental integrity as well as his health.
- 9. On 7 November 2017, the Registry informed the Parties that, following the decision of the Respondent State not to participate in the proceedings, the Court decided to render a judgment in default *suo motu*, taking into account the provisions of Rule 55 of the Rules³ and in the interest of justice, if submissions were not filed within forty-five (45) days.
- 10. On 6 August 2018, the Applicant filed its preliminary observations and on 23 November 2018 its final observations on reparations. Both documents were served on the Respondent State to respond within thirty (30) days.
- 11. Following various extensions of time, pleadings were closed on 30 October 2020, and the Parties were dully notified.

IV. APPLICANT'S PRAYERS

- 12. The Applicant prayed the Court to:
 - i. Declare that the Respondent State has violated the rights guaranteed by the Charter, in particular Articles 4, 5, 6, 7, 9(1), 18(1) and 26 thereof;

³ Rule 63 of the new Rules of 25 September 2020.

- ii. Order for his release from detention;
- iii. Appoint an independent doctor to assess his state of health and identify the necessary measures for providing him with assistance;
- iv. Order the Respondent State to establish an impartial and independent procedure to closely monitor the respect of the Applicant's rights;
- v. Make appropriate remedial measures;
- vi. Render any other measures or grant any other reparation that the Court deems appropriate;
- vii. Order the Respondent State to respect the Applicant's fundamental rights in ongoing and future proceedings and submit, within six (6) months, a report on compliance with the provisions of the Charter;
- viii. Award costs to the Respondent State.

V. NON-APPEARANCE OF THE RESPONDENT STATE

- 13. Rule 63 of the Rules provides that:
 - 1. Whenever a party does not appear before the Court, or fails to defend its case within the period prescribed by the Court, the Court may, on the Application of the other party, or on its own motion, enter judgment in default after it has satisfied itself that the defaulting party has been duly served with the Application and all other documents pertinent to the proceedings.
 - The Court may, upon an Application from the defaulting party showing good cause, and within a period not exceeding one year from the date of notification of the judgment, set aside a judgment entered in default in accordance with sub-rule 1 of this Rule.
- 14. The Court notes that the above-mentioned Rule 63(1) of the Rules sets out three conditions for the default judgment procedure, namely: i) the default of one of the parties; ii) the request made by the other party or on its own motion; and iii) the notification to the defaulting party of both the application and documents on file.

- 15. On the default of one of the parties, the Court notes that on 12 May 2017, the Respondent State had indicated its intention to suspend its participation in the proceedings and requested the cessation of any transmission of documents relating to the proceedings in the pending cases concerning it. The Court notes that, by these requests, the Respondent State has voluntarily refrained from exercising its defence.
- 16. On the second condition, the Court notes that none of the parties requested for a default judgment. However, the Court, in the interest of the proper administration of justice, decides of its own motion to render judgment in default if the conditions laid down in Rule 63(1) of the Rules are fulfilled⁴.
- 17. With regard to the notification of the defaulting party, the Court notes that Respondent State was served with the Application on 3 April 2017 and with all pleadings filed by the Applicant until 30 October 2020, when pleadings were close. The Court thus concludes that the defaulting party was duly notified.
- 18. On the basis of the foregoing, the Court will now determine whether the other requirements under Rule 63 of the Rules are fulfilled, that is: whether it has jurisdiction, whether the application is admissible and whether the Applicant's claims are founded in fact and in law.⁵

VI. JURISDICTION

19. Article 3(1) of the Protocol provides as follows:

The jurisdiction of the Court shall extend to all cases and disputes submitted to it concerning the interpretation and application of the Charter, this Protocol and any other relevant human rights instrument ratified by the States concerned.

6

⁴ See African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights (Saïf Al-Islam Kadhafi) v Libya (merits) (3 June 2016) 1 AfCLR 158, §§ 38-42. See also Fidèle Mulindahabi v Republic of Rwanda, ACtHPR, Application No. 004/2017, Judgment of 26 June 2020 (merits and reparations), § 22.

⁵ *Ibid*, §§ 42 and 22, respectively.

- 20. In the event of a dispute as to whether the Court has jurisdiction, the Court shall decide. Furthermore, Rule 49(1) of the Rules⁶ stipulates that "[t]he Court shall ascertain its jurisdiction ... in accordance with the Charter, the Protocol and these Rules."
- 21. On the basis of the above-cited provisions, therefore, the Court must, in every application, preliminarily conduct an assessment of its jurisdiction and dispose of objections, if any, to its jurisdiction.
- 22. The Court finds that nothing on the record indicates that it does not have jurisdiction in this case. Therefore, it concludes that it has:
 - Material jurisdiction, since the alleged violations concern Articles 4, 5, 6, 7(1)(a)(c)(d), 9(1), 18(1) and 26 of the Charter, an instrument ratified by the Respondent State, which the Court has jurisdiction to interpret and apply pursuant to Article 3 of the Protocol;
 - ii. Personal jurisdiction, since the Respondent State is a party to the Protocol and it made the Declaration provided for in Article 34(6) of the Protocol, which enables the Applicant to submit cases directly to the Court, pursuant to Article 5(3) of the Protocol. In addition, the Application was filed on 28 February 2017, before 1 March 2017, the date when the withdrawal of the afore-mentioned Declaration would take effect, as indicated in paragraph 2 of this Judgment;
 - iii. Temporal jurisdiction, in as much as the alleged violations are continuous in nature since the Applicant remains in detention under conditions, he considers inadequate⁷;
 - iv. Territorial jurisdiction, considering that the facts of the case occurred on the territory of the Respondent State, a State Party to the Protocol.
- 23. In light of the foregoing, the Court holds that it has jurisdiction to determine the present Application.

⁶ Formerly, Rule 39(1) of the Rules of 2 June 2010.

⁷ Beneficiaries of late Norbert Zongo, Abdoulaye Nikiema alias Ablasse, Ernest Zongo, Blaise Ilboudo and Mouvement Burkinabe des Droits de l'Homme et des Peuples v Burkina Faso (preliminary objections) (21 June 2013 (2013) 1 AfCLR 197, §§ 71-77.

VII. ADMISSIBILITY

- 24. Under Article 6(2) of the Protocol, "[t]he Court shall rule on the admissibility of cases taking into account the provisions set out in Article 56 of the Charter".
- 25. Rule 49(1) of the Rules⁸ provides that "[t]he Court shall ascertain ... the admissibility of an Application in accordance with the Charter, the Protocol and these Rules."
- 26. Rule 50(2) of the Rules⁹ which in essence restates Article 56 of the Charter provides as follows:

Applications filed before the Court shall comply with all of the following conditions:

- a) Indicate their authors even if the latter request anonymity,
- b) Are compatible with the Constitutive Act of the African Union and with the Charter.
- c) Are not written in disparaging or insulting language directed against the State concerned and its institutions or the African Union,
- d) Are not based exclusively on news disseminated through the mass media.
- e) Are sent after exhausting local remedies, if any, unless it is obvious that this procedure is unduly prolonged,
- f) Are submitted within a reasonable time from the date local remedies were exhausted or from the date the Commission is seized with the matter, and
- g) Do not deal with cases which have been settled by those States involved in accordance with the principles of the Charter of the United Nations, or the Charter of the Organization of African Unity or the provisions of the Charter.

⁸ Formerly Rule 39(1) of the Rules of 2 June 2010.

⁹ Formerly Rule 40 of the Rules of 2 June 2010.

- 27. Pursuant to Rule 49(1) of the Rules, the Court shall examine whether the Application has met the conditions for admissibility of the Application.
- 28. The Court notes that the Applicant alleges that the Application complies with all the conditions of admissibility provided for in Rule 50 of the Rules.
- 29. The Court also notes that it appears from the record that the Applicant is well identified, that the terms used in the Application are not offensive or insulting, that the Application is not incompatible with the Constitutive Act of the African Union and the Charter, that the Applicant has submitted or referred to documents of various kinds as evidence and that do not refer to news that is disseminated through the media.
- 30. Regarding the exhaustion of local remedies, the Applicant claims to have exhausted all domestic remedies, since on 6 June 2016, the Supreme Court of Rwanda, on the bench, rendered a decision on the matter¹⁰. He submits that "[d]ecisions of the Supreme Court are not subject to Appeal pursuant to Article 144 of the Constitution of the Republic of Rwanda". He further submits that that "[i]n its judgement, the Supreme Court acknowledged that there was a serious and wilful violation of the fundamental and constitutional rights of the Applicant."
- 31. The Applicant alleges that "[a]ternatively, if the Court considers that the Applicant has not exhausted all the local remedies, the said remedies must be considered ineffective, inaccessible and inefficient for four reasons: lack of an independent judiciary, where there is no reasonable possibility of success, the passive nature of national authorities when faced with allegations that state employees have violated their rights, and language difficulties faced by the Applicant." To buttress his claim, the Applicant cites the Court's decision in Tanganyika Law Society & The Legal and Human Rights Centre and Reverend

9

¹⁰ Letter from Mr. Jean-Felix Rudakemwa to the President of National Council of Nurses, and Mid-Wives of Rwanda (28 December 2016).

Christopher R. Mtikila v. United Republic of Tanzania and that of the European Court of Human Rights in the matter of Van Oosterwijck v. Belgium. 11

32. The Court notes that Article 144 of the Constitution of the Respondent State of June 2003, provides that "[t]he Supreme Court is the highest court in the country. Its decisions are not subject to any appeal except in the matter of pardon or revision." Indeed, the issue for determination concerns the evidence of exhaustion of local remedies, since the Applicant has not produced a copy of the Supreme Court's decision. On this issue, the Court has held that

[i]t is a fundamental rule of law that anyone who alleges a fact shall provide evidence to prove it. However, when it comes to violations of human rights, this rule cannot be rigidly applied ¹².

- 33. The Court has considered that, with regard to the facts under control of the State, the burden of proof can be shifted to the Respondent State, provided that the Applicant adduces any *prima facie* evidence to support his allegation¹³. In the instant case, the Court notes from the Applicant's submissions that, on 13 May 2016, the Applicant transmitted to the Supreme Court an appeal against the decision of the High Court Chamber on International and Cross-border Crimes of 15 April 2016, which was decided on 6 June 2016 on bench.
- 34. The Court, therefore, considers that on the basis of the information mentioned above on the appeal and the decision of the Supreme Court, the burden of proof is shifted to the Respondent State. Thus, without any contrary evidence submitted by the Respondent State, the Court concludes that it has no reason to consider that the domestic remedies were not exhausted.

¹¹ Van Oosterwijck v. Belgium, (1980) of 6 November 1980, A40 ECHR (vol A), paras 36-40 and Sejdovic v. Italy, No. 56581/00, [2006] II ECHR 201, § 55.

¹² Kennedy Owino Onyachi and Charles John Mwanini Njoka v United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (28 September 2017) 2 AfCLR 65, § 142.

¹³ Ibidem, §§ 143 – 145. See as well: Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Case of Veldsquez-Rodrlguez v. Honduras, Judgment of July 29, 1988, §§ 127-136; Ahmadou Sadio Diallo (Republic of Guinea v. Democratic Republic of the Congo), International Court of Justice, Judgment of 30 November 2010, §§ 54 – 56.

- 35. The Court further notes that the failure by the High Court Chamber for international crimes to comply with the Supreme Court's decision demonstrates that, in the instant case, it is not reasonable to refer the Applicant back to the same court whose decision proved ineffective in addressing his claims.
- 36. With respect to the filing of the Application within a reasonable time, the Court notes that the domestic remedies were exhausted on 6 June 2016, the date when the Supreme Court rendered its decision, and the Application was filed at the Court on 28 February 2017, that is, eight (8) months and twenty-two (22) days after that. The Court must therefore determine whether the Application was filed within a reasonable time, for the purposes of Rule 50(2)(f) of the Rules.
- 37. The Court recalls its case law that "...the reasonableness of the time limit for referral depends on the specific circumstances of the case and should be determined on a case-by-case basis". 14
- 38. The Court has held that it is acceptable for an applicant to await the final decision of a procedure initiated at the national level if it reasonable to expect that such a procedure would result in a decision in his favour¹⁵. In the instant case, the Court notes that the Applicant had a favourable decision from the Supreme Court, therefore, it was reasonable for him to wait for its execution by the High Court Chamber for International Crimes. Thus, the Court considers that the period of eight (8) months and twenty-two (22) days that elapsed between the decision of the Supreme Court and its referral is reasonable.
- 39. In light of the foregoing, the Court concludes that this Application meets all the conditions for admissibility and declares it admissible.

VIII. MERITS

40. The Court notes that the Applicant alleges a number of violations of the right to a fair trial, namely: i) the right to defence; ii) the right to legal aid; iii) the right to

¹⁴ Zongo and Others v Burkina Faso (preliminary objections), § 121. See also Alex Thomas v Tanzania (merits) (20 November 2015) 1 AfCLR 465, § 73.

¹⁵ Alfred Agbesi Woyome v Republic of Ghana, ACtHPR, Application No. 001/2017, Judgment of 28 June 2019 (merits and reparations), §§ 82-85.

be tried before an independent and impartial court or tribunal. He also alleges the violation of his physical and mental integrity and his right to family and information.

A. Alleged violation of the right to a fair trial

i. The right to defence

- 41. The Applicant submits that his right to defence provided for in Article 7(1)(a) of the Charter has been violated as a result of different acts carried out by the Rwandan authorities, namely:
 - refusal to "hear his arguments, his experts and his witnesses¹⁶, as well as the fact that "his motion for interlocutory judgement before the Supreme Court in Rwanda was equally denied";
 - ii. failure to try him in a language of his choice and "Although French is one of Rwanda's three official languages, the trial was held in Kinyarwanda¹⁷", a language that his Counsel do not speak¹⁸;
 - iii. The Prosecution's refusal to provide him with the information necessary for the preparation of his defence, whereas the High Court Chamber for International Crimes had ordered the Prosecutor to provide the necessary resources for the Applicant's defence. The Registrar's office then handed the Applicant's file to his lawyer on a USB stick (flash drive) in January 2017, but the files were illegible;
 - iv. The High Court Chamber for International Crimes heard the oral arguments and submissions of the Prosecutor General of Rwanda,

¹⁶ Affidavit of Léon Mugesera, 14 April 2016, Nyanza Prison, §§ 8 and 9.

¹⁷ The request was all the more justified since two of its foreign lawyers, Ms. Melissa Kanas of the United States of America and Mr. Mr Gershom Otachi Bw'omanwa of Kenya, do not speak Kinyarwanda. They could therefore not fully defend their client.

¹⁸ Addendum 11 to Mugesera's observations, 2016, § 7.

¹⁹ Letter from Barrister Rudakemwa to Mr Yves Rusi, § 11.

but refused to hear the Applicant's response, thereby denying the Applicant the right to equality of arms at trial²⁰.

- 42. The Court notes that the Applicant's allegations raise three issues, namely: i) the hearing of witnesses; ii) the language of the proceedings; and iii) the lack of information for proper preparation of the defence. These matters fall within the scope of Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter, which provides that "[e]very individual shall have the right to defence, including the right to be assisted by counsel of his or her choice. They also fall within the scope of Article 14(3) of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (hereinafter referred to as "the ICCPR") which provides that: "everyone charged with a criminal offence shall be entitled: a) to be informed, promptly and in detail in a language which he understands, of the nature and cause of the charge against him; b) [to] have adequate time and facilities for the preparation of his defence".
- 43. The Court considers that, from a joint reading of the provisions of the two articles, it follows that the right to defence includes, "... the right of the accused to be fully informed of the charges brought against him is a corollary of the right to defence ..."²¹, the obligation to hear the accused's witnesses²² and to ensure the provision of interpretation if the accused does not understand the language of the proceedings.²³
- 44. The Court reiterates that failure by one of the parties to appear before it does not exempt the Applicant from having to prove his case, and adduce evidence, even if prima facie, to render the allegations credible. In the instant case, the Applicant claims that his lawyers of foreign origin (Ms Melissa Kanas from the United States of America and Mr Gershom Otachi Bw'omanwa from Kenya) do not speak Kinyarwanda without demonstrating that he requested that interpretation be provided. Furthermore, one

²⁰ Élise Grouix, The New International Justice System and the Challenges facing the Legal Profession (2010) *Hors-Série, Revue québécoise de droit international,* 39.

²¹ Mohamed Abubakari v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (3 June 2016) 1 AfCLR 599, § 158. ²² Diocles William v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits and reparations) (21 September 2018) 2 AfCLR 426, § 62.

²³ Armand Guéhi v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits and reparations) (7 December 2018) 2 AfCLR 477, § 73.

- member of his team of Counsel is a Rwandan national. In the absence of further substantiation, this claim is dismissed.
- 45. The Court notes that Applicant alleges the refusal by the High Court Chamber for the International Crimes to "hear his arguments, experts and witnesses", as well as the fact that "his motion for interlocutory judgement before the Supreme Court in Rwanda was equally denied" and the Public Prosecutor's refusal to provide him with the information necessary to prepare his defence.
- 46. The Court considers that these allegations are supported by the Applicant's Counsels' letter dated 20 April 2012, addressed to the Attorney General, in which he raises the difficulty in preparing his defence because of the obstacles created by the judicial and penitentiary authorities.
- 47. In light of the foregoing, the Court holds that the Applicant's allegations has been proven, and concludes that the Respondent State has violated the Applicant's right to a defence under Article 7(1)(a) of the Charter.

ii. Right to legal assistance

- 48. Citing the Court²⁴ and the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights' (hereinafter referred to as "the Commission") jurisprudence²⁵, the Applicant submits that while the Respondent State made a commitment to the Government of Canada before his extradition, to provide him with legal aid, such assistance has not been provided. The Applicant states that the Respondent State has refused to consider him indigent, whereas he did not have the resources to pay for the services of a lawyer.
- 49. According to the Applicant, his lawyer, Barrister Jean-Félix Rudakemwa, was fined 400,000 CFA francs (nearly €610) on the grounds that he unreasonably delayed the trial. The authorities have ordered that he no longer appear in court

²⁴ Alex Thomas v. Tanzania (merits), § 123; Wilfred Onyango Nganyi and Others v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (18 March 2016) 1 AfCLR 507, § 182.

²⁵ Doctors without borders (on behalf of Bwampamye) v. Burundi, Communication No. 231/99, Decision on the merits, (6 November 2000), (African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights), § 30.

until he has paid the fine. According to the Applicant, this amount represents nearly thirteen (13) months of average gross salary in Rwanda.

50. The Applicant concludes that by its inaction and refusal to provide legal aid to the Applicant, the Respondent State is in breach of the guarantees it had given to the Government of Canada, and of Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter. According to the Applicant, both the provision and effectiveness of the legal aid are "a fundamental element of the right to fair trial".

- 51. The Court notes that in terms of Article 7(1) (c) of the Charter, [e]very individual shall have the right to have his cause heard. This comprises: "... c) The right to defence, including the right to be defended by counsel of his choice."
- 52. The Court notes that even if Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter does not expressly provide for the right to free legal assistance, such assistance is an inherent right of the right to a fair trial, in particular the right to defence guaranteed in Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter, read in conjunction with Article 14(3)(d) of the ICCPR.²⁶
- 53. The Court observes that the first paragraph of the Respondent State's letter of undertaking to the Government of Canada states that

[t]he accused will receive a fair trial in accordance with the national legislation and in conformity with fair trial guarantees contained in other international instruments ratified by the Republic of Rwanda", namely the Charter, the ICCPR, Genève Conventions of 1949 and Protocols I and II of 1977.²⁷

54. The Court further notes that in paragraph 1(g) of the same letter, the Respondent State specifically undertook to guarantee to the Applicant:

The right to defend himself in person or through legal assistance of his or her own choosing; to be informed, if he or she does not have legal assistance, of this right, and to have legal assistance assigned to him or her, in any case where the interest of

²⁶ Alex Thomas v. Tanzania (merits), § 114. The Respondent State became a party to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) on 11 June 1976.

²⁷ Letter of Assurance on Human Rights requested by the Government of Canada in the case of MUGESERA Leon, dated 27 March 2009.

justice so requires, and without payment by the beneficiary if they do not have sufficient means to pay for it.

- 55. In the instant case, the Court observes that, in its letter of undertaking, the Respondent State assumes the obligation to provide free legal assistance to the Applicant under conditions laid down under Rwandese law and international law.
- 56. The Court, therefore, concludes that the Respondent State's undertaking does not create an obligation for the Respondent State beyond what is already provided for in Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter with regard to legal assistance.
- 57. Regarding the conditions required for obtaining legal assistance, the Court has always held that everyone charged with a criminal offence is automatically entitled to free legal assistance, even without requesting it, when the interest of justice so require, in particular if the person is indigent, the offence is serious and the penalty provided for by law is severe.²⁸
- 58. In the instant case, the Applicant was accused of an international crime, namely genocide which carries a sentence of life imprisonment under Article 115 of the Rwandan Penal Code adopted by the law No 01 of 02 May 2012. Therefore, there is no doubt that the interest of justice justifies the granting of free legal assistance, if the Applicant proves he does not have the necessary means to pay for his own counsel.
- 59. However, the Court notes that, on the one hand, the Applicant claims that he is indigent without providing evidence to that effect²⁹ and, on the other hand, it appears from the record that, in addition to one lawyer from Rwanda, the Applicant was represented by two lawyers of foreign origin, which shows that he was at least able to obtain the services of a lawyer of his choice. The Court, therefore, holds that the Applicant does not satisfy conditions justifying the granting of legal aid as provided for under Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter and the letter of undertaking to the Government of Canada.

²⁸ Ibid, § 123. See also Mohamed Abubakari v. Tanzania (merits), §§ 138 and 139.

²⁹ Alex Thomas v. Tanzania (merits), § 140. See also Kennedy Owino Onyachi and Charles John Mwanini Njoka v. Tanzania (merits), §§ 150 to 153.

- 60. With regard to the fine imposed on the Applicant's counsel, the Court notes that States may regulate the practice of law and even impose sanctions on lawyers who violate professional or ethical obligations and standards³⁰. These sanctions are the result of the personal conduct of the counsel, who may use existing mechanisms to challenge this sanction. For this reason, since the link between the fine imposed on his counsel and the Applicant's right to legal assistance has not been established, the allegation is dismissed on this point.
- 61. In light of the foregoing, the Court dismisses the allegation that the Applicant's right to legal assistance was violated.

iii. The right to be heard by an independent and impartial court

- 62. The Applicant alleges that the Rwandan judiciary is neither independent nor impartial, as "[t]he *Honourable Judge Athanase Bakuzakundi* was replaced on 15 September 2014 by a new judge, two years after the beginning of the trial, on 12 September 2012, when most of the prosecution witnesses and oral submissions had been heard".
- 63. The Applicant also alleges that the Executive branch intervened in the appointment of judges, in violation of the Rwandan Constitution³¹, and in 2015, Human Rights Watch further denounced the alleged lack of independence of judges³². He further alleges that the situation would be even more dramatic for people of the Hutu ethnic group who are opponents of Paul Kagame's³³ regime.

³⁰ Section I(b) of the Guidelines and Principles on the Right to a Fair Trial and Legal Assistance in Africa (2003) provides that: "States shall ensure that lawyers: 3. are not subject to, or threatened with, prosecution or economic or other sanctions for all measures taken in accordance with their recognized professional obligations, standards and ethics".

³¹ Human Rights Council Working Group on the Periodic Review, tenth session, A./HRC./WG6/10/RWA/3 (2010), § 11. ³² *Ibid*, § 14.

³³ Ms. Susan Thomson, of the Field Operations Service, based in Rwanda for the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights between 1997 and 1998, made the following observations: By labelling the Hutus as genociders, the RPF has put in place a maximum protection strategy that has even more negative effects on the possibility of benefiting from a fair trial before Rwandan courts]. Statement by Mrs Susan Thomson, § 14. More generally, in 2008, judicial and police employees claimed that all Hutus were complicit in the 1994 genocide. *Human Rights Watch, Law and Reality: Progress in Judicial Reform in Rwanda* (July 25, 2008).

The Applicant claims that the pressure exerted on the judiciary by the Executive branch is even greater when it comes to political matters³⁴.

- 64. In support of his claims, the Applicant recalls the statements of the former Minister of Justice, Mr. Stanislas Mbonampeka³⁵, according to which "Léon Mugesera will certainly not be able to benefit from a fair trial in Rwanda, given that the executive holds all institutions with an iron fist, including the judiciary". He also cites the reports of various organisations, namely the *Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (2008)*; *Human Rights Watch*, 2015 and the Human Rights Committee, 2016³⁶. The reports of these organizations make reservations and raise concerns about the independence and impartiality of the Rwandan judiciary system.
- 65. The Applicant further cites the *Brown* case, in which "the High Court of England refused to expel a Rwandan citizen at the request of his government³⁷: The Court held that expulsion could lead to a denial of justice, due to the lack of independence and impartiality of the Rwandan courts".
- 66. According to the Applicant, "due to government interference and political pressure on the judiciary, serious doubts may arise as to the bias of the High Court of Rwanda" and that this amounts to a violation of Articles 7(1)(d) and 26 of the Charter.

67. The Court observes that Article 7(1)(d) of the Charter provides that "[e]veryone shall have the right to have his case heard. This comprises: ... d) the right to be tried within a reasonable time by an impartial court or tribunal."

³⁴ Human Rights Council Working Group on the Periodic Review, tenth session, A./HRC. /WG6/10/RWA/3 (2010), § 11.

³⁵ Sworn statement by Stanislas Mbonampeka, former Minister of Justice in Rwanda (3 January 2012): "Léon Mugesera will certainly not be able to benefit from a fair trial in Rwanda, given that the executive holds all institutions in an iron grip, including the judiciary."

³⁶ Human Rights Committee: Closing remarks on the fourth periodic report of Rwanda, document No. CCPR/C/RWA/4, para. 33: "The Committee is concerned at reports of unlawful interference by public officials in the judicial system and notes that the procedure for appointing Supreme Court judges and presidents of the main courts may expose them to political pressure".

³⁷ Vincent Brown, alias Vincent Bajinya and others v. the Government of Rwanda and the Secretary of State for the Interior [2009] EWHC 770 (Admin), § 121.

- 68. The Court further notes that, Article 26 of the Charter provides that "States Parties to this Charter shall have the duty to guarantee the independence of the Courts..."
- 69. The notion of judicial independence essentially implies the ability of courts to discharge their functions free from external interference and without depending on any other government authority³⁸ or Parties.
- 70. The Court considers that a combined reading of the above provisions does not mean that the replacement or substitution of judges is prohibited in the course of judicial proceedings and that, in the event of modification or substitution of a judge, this does not in itself constitute a violation of the independence or impartiality of a court.³⁹
- 71. The Court is of the opinion that the change of a judge may be a form of interference if it has been determined or made to satisfy the wishes of another entity or one of the Parties, in violation of the principles of the proper administration of justice.
- 72. In the instant case, the Applicant simply refers to a change of a judge, without indicating to what extent this constitutes bias or how the independence of the High Court Chamber for International Crimes would be affected. The Court also considers that the allegations about the lack of independence of the Respondent State's judiciary, including international reports, the decision of the High Court of England to refuse the extradition of a Rwandan to his country of origin and the declaration of the former Rwandan Minister of Justice, are general allegations that do not establish how are they connected to his case. This court has held that "[g[eneral assertions that a right has been violated are not sufficient. More concrete evidence is required⁴⁰.

³⁸ Action pour la protection des droits de l'homme v. Côte d'Ivoire (merits) (18 November 2016) 1 AfCLR 697, § 117. See also Dictionary of international public Law, Jean Salmon, Brulyant, Bruxelles, 2001, pages 562 and 570.

³⁹ Thobias Mang'ara Mango and Shukurani Masegenya Mango v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (11 May 2018) 2 AfCLR 314, § 104.

⁴⁰ Alex Thomas v. Tanzania (merits), § 140.

73. In light of the foregoing, the Court considers the Applicant's allegations as unsubstantiated and therefore concludes that the Respondent State has not violated the right to be tried by an independent and impartial tribunal as provided for in Articles 7(1)(d) and 26 of the Charter.

B. Alleged cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment

- 74. The Applicant claims to be "a victim of cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment and constant threats, in violation of Article 5 of the Charter". This is on the basis that "Just before his extradition from Canada in 2012, the Rwandan government created an atmosphere of fear and intimidation by broadcasting in a loop the speech delivered by Mr. Mugesera in 1992".⁴¹
- 75. He also claims that he "lived in a state of terror, given that he was on the list of persons to be executed drawn up by the Rwandan government on 14 January 1994⁴²". Since his arrival in Rwanda, the Applicant claims to have been subjected to constant threats and humiliation⁴³. He states that he has consistently received death threats from Rwandan officials (secret service agents⁴⁴, police officers and prison wardens).⁴⁵
- 76. The Applicant further alleges that "on 24 March 2016, he was transferred to Nyanza prison outside Kigali and his family was not informed about this for several days".

⁴¹ Canada's submissions on the admissibility and merits of Mr. Léon Mugesera's submissions, 26 July 2012, § 36, citing the opinion of the Minister's delegate (R. Grenier) dated 24 November 2011, p. 29. Human Rights Watch: "World Report 2015: Rwanda Events of 2014" (January 2015), available on the website. https://www.hrw.org/fr/world-report/2015/country-chapters/268129.

⁴² Affidavit of Mr. Alexanda Marcil, Defence Council (ICTR), 3 January 2012.

⁴³ Letter from Mr. Jean-Félix Rudakemwa to Ms. Gemma Úwamariya (20 October 2012), § 29.

⁴⁴ Letter from Mr. Jean-Félix Rudakemwa to Ms. Gemma Uwamariya (20 October 2012). § 15.

⁴⁵ Letter from Mr. Jean-Félix Rudakemwa to Ms. Gemma Uwamariya (20 October 2012). § 28.

- 77. He also alleges that his "diet is poor. Indeed, his meals are often forgotten and his fruit-based diet⁴⁶ is not respected, nor is his cholesterol-free diet"⁴⁷. He states that he "does not receive the whole wheat bread required by his diet which is considered a real medication given his illness⁴⁸. That is why he has been deprived of breakfast since 24 March 2016".⁴⁹
- 78. In support of his claims, he cites the reports of Human Rights Watch and the High Commissioner for Human Rights, as well as those of the Commission, the jurisprudence of the Commission and the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, which "gives a broad interpretation of this prohibition, as creating a threatening situation can constitute inhuman treatment".

79. Article 5 of the Charter reads as follows:

Every individual shall have the right to the respect of the dignity inherent in a human being and to the recognition of his legal status. All forms of exploitation and degradation of man, particularly slavery, slave trade, torture, cruel, inhuman or degrading punishment and treatment shall be prohibited.

80. The Court observes that respect for human rights as a whole is intended to protect the dignity of the human person. However, under Article 5 of the Charter, the protection of human dignity takes a specific form, namely the prohibition of treatment likely to restrict it, such as slavery, slave trade, torture and any other form of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment. Thus, the Court shares the Commission's view that Article 5 of the Charter "can be interpreted as extending to the broadest possible protection against abuse, whether physical or mental".50

⁴⁶ Letter from Mr. Jean-Félix Rudakemwa to Ms. Gemma Uwamariya (20 October 2012). § 15.

⁴⁷ Board and Nurse Report, 28 December 2016, §§ 58 and 64; Special Diet Prescription, 2 July 2015; Observations on the Health of the Applicant, § 60. Letter from the Applicant's counsel, February 2017, § 30.

⁴⁸ Board and Nurse Report, § 43 and 44.

⁴⁹ Ibid, § 45.

⁵⁰ Lucien Ikili Rashidi v. United Republic of Tanzania, ACtHPR, Application No. 009/2015, Judgment of 28 March 2019 (merits and reparations), § 88. See also Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights and Interights v Egypt II (2011) AHRLR 90 (ACHPR 2011) § 196.

- 81. The Court considers that the cruelty or inhumanity of the treatment must involve a certain degree of physical or mental suffering on the part of the person, which depends on the duration of the treatment, the physical or psychological effects of the treatment, the sex, age and state of health of the person. All this must be analysed on a case-by-case basis.⁵¹
- 82. The Court notes that questions relating to slavery, slave trade and torture do not arise in the instant case and the Applicant does not claim that these practices have taken place. Consequently, what remains is to examine the Applicant's allegations in the context of the prohibition of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment as enshrined in Article 5 of the Charter.
- 83. The Court recalls that the Applicant alleges: i) the repeated broadcasting of his speech in 1992; ii) the inclusion of his name on the list of persons to be executed; iii) death threats by agents of the Respondent State; and iv) the refusal to provide adequate food to him and deprivation of communication with his family and lawyers.
- 84. The Court notes that the issue at stake is the burden of proof as regards these allegations, which is primarily incumbent on the Applicant, but may be shifted, if the Applicant provides *prima facie* evidence in support of his allegations. ⁵²
- 85. The Court observes that the Applicant has not provided proof of the allegation relating to the repeated re-run of his speech made in 1992, as the references presented as evidence do not contain any information to that effect. This allegation is therefore dismissed.
- 86. With regard to the allegation of the inclusion of his name on the list of persons to be executed, the Court notes that the Applicant did not submit *prima facie* evidence to shift the burden of proof. The statement of Alexandra Marcel of 3

⁵¹ ECHR, *Ireland v. The United Kingdom (Application no. 5310/71)* (19 January 1978), § 162; Velasquez Rodriguez v. Honduras (1988) IACtHR, § 173; See also Egyptian Initiative for Personal Rights and Interights v Egypt II (2011) AHRLR 90 (ACHPR 2011), §§ 186-209.

⁵² Kennedy Owino Onyachi and Charles John Mwanini Njoka v. Tanzania (merits), §§ 142-146; Armand Guéhi v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits and reparations), §§ 132-136.

January 2012, cited by the Applicant, contains no reference to a list of persons to be executed with his name.

- 87. With regard to the allegations of death threats, deprivation of food and deprivation of communication with his family and lawyers, the Applicant has taken multiple steps with regard to the treatment to which he has been subjected by the authorities, namely: the letter to the Prosecutor General of the Republic of Rwanda dated 20 April 2012 concerning the difficulty of communicating with his family and lawyers, and his deprivation of food; the letter of 21 February 2017, addressed to the Director of Nyanza Prison, requesting permission to communicate with his lawyers, the letter of 14 February 2017, addressed to Mr. Yves Rusi (his son) concerning the death threats made by Rwandan officials.
- 88. The Court notes that the letters referred to above justify shifting the burden of proof to the Respondent State, given that the Applicant is in prison and that it is difficult for him to produce additional evidence beyond the steps he claims to have taken. ⁵³ The Court also considers it relevant, for the reversal of the burden of proof, that the Applicant expressly mentioned the date from which he was deprived of breakfast, namely 24 March 2016.
- 89. The Court recalls that it is incumbent on the Respondent State to take all appropriate measures to protect detainees and to put in place mechanisms to monitor the conduct of prison wardens⁵⁴. In the absence of contrary information concerning the allegations of death threats and deprivation of adequate food, the Court considers that these allegations are well-founded.
- 90. The Court considers that the right to dignity of the human being is incompatible with issuance of death threats against prisoners by prison officials. In addition to these threats, the Applicant's deprivation of adequate food, limited access to a doctor and medication, non-provision of an orthopaedic pillow, difficulties in

⁵³ Kennedy Owino Onyachi and Charles John Mwanini Njoka v. Tanzania (merits), § 142.

⁵⁴ Section M(1)(d) of the Guidelines and Principles on the Right to a Fair Trial and Legal Assistance in Africa (2003) provides that: Each State shall likewise ensure strict supervision, including a clear chain of command, of all law enforcement officials responsible for apprehensions, arrests, detentions, custody, transfers and imprisonment, and of other officials authorized by law to use force and firearms.

establishing contact with his family and his counsel would lead to demoralisation and deterioration of the physical and mental condition of the detainee. The Court notes that the Applicant is already ill and is elderly and has been in detention since January 2012.

- 91. In view of the foregoing, the Court finds that this situation amounts to cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment of the Applicant, in violation of Article 5 of the Charter. ⁵⁵
- 92. The Court further notes that in accordance with Article 11 of the United Nations Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment⁵⁶, read together with Article 16 of the same text, the Respondent State:

Shall keep under systematic review interrogation rules instructions, methods and practices as well as arrangements for the custody and treatment of persons subjected to any form of arrest detention or imprisonment in any territory under its jurisdiction...

93. The Court notes that even after the Applicant informed the Respondent State, through the Prosecutor General and the Director of the prison, about the conditions of his detention and the ill treatment to which he was exposed it, did not take appropriate measures to correct the abuse that the Applicant claimed to be a victim of. Consequently, the Court holds that the Respondent State has violated the Applicant's rights not to be submitted to cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment.

C. Alleged violation of the right to physical and mental integrity

94. The Applicant submits that since his return to Rwanda and his imprisonment in 2012, the Respondent State has been violating his right to physical and mental integrity guaranteed under Article 4 of the Charter. The Applicant states that,

⁵⁵ Civil Liberties Organisation v. Nigeria (2000) AHRLR 243 (ACHPR 1999), §§ 25 to 27.

⁵⁶ The Respondent State ratified this Convention by accession on 15 December 2008.

the Respondent does so "by isolating him from any contact with his close relatives and his Defence team, by refusing to administer him appropriate medication and to provide him with the necessary medical care, the Applicant finds himself exposed to an inhumane treatment likely to have serious and irreparable repercussions on his physical and mental health".

- 95. The Applicant claims to have "suffered inhuman and degrading treatment affecting his physical health such as lack of access to a doctor, cancellation of medical appointments, refusal to provide him with light adapted to his sight in his cell or access to an orthopaedic pillow". He alleges that "[t]hese conditions are, indirectly, an infringement on [his] mental integrity ... [and] isolating the Applicant from his family and his Defence exacerbates his psychological distress. He alleges further that "... he was supposed to have access to a psychiatrist to treat the mental repercussions caused, such as sleep disorders and the trauma of a gradually failing eyesight without receiving any assistance".
- 96. He further states that he sometimes "... is cared for by a person who presents himself as a nurse but who, in fact, is a supervisor who has been converted into a nurse and has no certificate".
- 97. The Applicant alleges that "Since his arrival in Rwanda, [his] diet has been deficient. Indeed, his meals are often forgotten, and his fruit-based⁵⁷ diet is not respected, likewise his cholesterol-free⁵⁸ diet. More precisely, the Applicant does not receive the whole-wheat bread needed for his diet and considered as real medication in view of his illness⁵⁹. Hence he has been deprived of breakfast since 24 March 2016⁶⁰".
- 98. Citing the Commission's jurisprudence⁶¹, the Applicant alleges that "... Article 4 of the Charter, is violated when the State exposes individual to "personal suffering and... deprive him of his dignity."

⁵⁷ Letter from Mr. Donah Mutunzi to the Public Prosecutor, 20 April 2012, §§ 18 and 19.

⁵⁸ Report of the Council/Nurse, 28 December 2016, §§ 58 and 64; Prescription of a special diet, 2 July 2015; Comments on the Applicant's health, § 60; Letter from the Council, February 2017, § 30.

⁵⁹ Report of the Council/Nurse, 28 December 2016, §§ 43 and 44.

⁶⁰ Ibid, § 45.

⁶¹ John K. Modise v. Botswana, Communication No. 97/93, Decision on the merits: Amicable settlement, (6 novembre 2000) (African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights), para. 91.

- 99. Article 4 of the Charter provides as follows: "Human beings are inviolable. Every human being shall be entitled to respect for his life and the integrity of his person. No one may be arbitrarily deprived of this right."
- 100. The Court recalls that it has held that "[c]ontrary to other human rights instruments, the Charter establishes the link between the right to life and the inviolable nature and integrity of the human being" and the right to life within the meaning of Article 4 must be understood in its physical sense and in its existential sense, that is, "a decent existence..." 64
- 101. The Court notes that the issue here is whether the facts presented by the Applicant relate to the right to physical life or the right to a decent existence. It notes that the facts presented by the Applicant, in theory, are likely to involve physical life. Accordingly, it will consider this allegation in the light of this aspect of the right to life.
- 102. The Court reaffirms that the right to life is the cornerstone on which the realisation of all other rights and freedoms depend, and the deprivation of someone's life amounts to eliminating the very holder of these rights and freedoms, and that depriving someone's of life renders his rights and freedoms irrelevant. This is why Article 4 of the Charter strictly prohibits the arbitrary deprivation of life.⁶⁵
- 103. With regard to the lives of prisoners, the Court agrees with the Commission that State Parties to the Charter have an obligation "to provide the necessary conditions of a dignified life, including food, water, adequate ventilation, an environment free from disease, and the provision of adequate healthcare."

⁶² African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights v. Kenya (merits) (26 May 2017) 2 AfCLR 9, § 152.

⁶³ Ibid, § 154.

⁶⁴ *Ibid*, § 154

⁶⁵ African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights v Kenya (merits), § 152; Communication 223/98 (2000), Forum of Conscience v. Sierra Leone, § 19; See also ECHR, Streletz, Kessler and Krenz v. Germany (Applications Nos 34044/96, 35532/97 and 44801/98) (2001), § 72, 87 and 94.

⁶⁶ General Comment No. 3 on the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights: The Right to Life (Article 4), adopted during the 57th Ordinary Session of the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights held from 4 to 18 November 2015 in Banjul, The Gambia, § 36.

- 104. The Court notes the applicant's situation of deprivation of food, poor sleeping conditions, detention in solitary confinement and lack of adequate medical care and psychiatric examination. It also notes that the poor illumination of his cell affects his vision. This situation of the Applicant is sufficiently serious and likely to cause his death, given his already poor state of health, as evidenced by the medical reports available in the file before this Court and his advanced age.
- 105. The Court notes that the Applicant buttresses his allegations with the correspondences he sent to report about the treatment meted out on him by the authorities. These correspondences are, first, the letter dated 4 April 2016, from his Counsel to the Prosecutor General of Rwanda denouncing the cancellations of the medical appointments of 10 March 2016 (ophthalmology Doctor), 25 April 2016 (internist Doctor), the exhaustion of the drugs stored, the refusal of the doctor to access the Applicant in prison to provide him with medical care, and deprivation of breakfast of whole wheat bread for forty-two (42) days as prescribed by the Doctor. The second is a letter from the Applicant's Counsel dated 28 December 2016, in which he denounced the same situations by mentioning a nurse in charge of the Nyanza Prison Dispensary (Mpanga) whom he accuses of violating medical ethics and seriously endangering the life and health of the Applicant.
- 106. The Court notes that, on 20 April 2012, the Applicant's Counsel had already sent a letter to the Prosecutor General of Rwanda raising the same concerns, in particular the isolation of the Applicant who could not easily contact his family, in particular his wife, and his lawyers, as well as the problem of inadequate food. Further it takes note of the Applicant's letter addressed to the Director of Nyanza Prison on 21 February 2017, in which he requested permission to contact his lawyers before the Court and complained of the lack of contact with family members; and Addendum 11 to the Observations sent to his son Ives Rusi, regarding the Applicant's conditions of detention, wherein he reports the lack of access to the doctor, cancellation of medical appointments, poor lighting in the cell and the lack of an orthopaedic pillow.

107. The Court considers that the evidence adduced by the Applicant is sufficient and concludes that the treatment meted out on the Applicant constitutes a violation of his right to life as provided for in Article 4 of the Charter.

D. Alleged violation of the Applicant's right to family and to information

- 108. The Applicant alleges that he did not hear from his family for several days following his transfer to Nyanza prison, and that this constitutes a deprivation of the right to information provided for in Article 9(1) of the Charter. He further contends "... that the lack of information on the Applicant's fate and the obvious difficulties encountered until recently in contacting him constitute violations of Articles 6 and 7 of the African Charter".
- 109. The Applicant contends that his right under Article 18(1) of the Charter was violated, in that "as of 27 April 2012, he was granted the right to call his family on Wednesdays and to receive calls from his wife on Sundays, for a period of ten minutes each week. His right to communicate with his family was limited by the fact that prison wardens repeatedly denied him access to a telephone, forcing his wife to call several times before she could speak to her husband."
- 110. The Applicant further claims that he was transferred to another prison without the knowledge of his family members and that his telephone conversations with his lawyer and family were tapped.

- 111. The Court notes that the allegation relating to the Applicants' communication with his family and his lawyer, including during the period when he was transferred to another prison, has already been examined in the light of the provisions of Articles 5 and 7(1)(c) of the Charter, relating to his physical and mental integrity and his right to a defence, respectively.
- 112. With regard to the allegation of a violation of Article 6 of the Charter, the Court is of the opinion that it is an allegation which is not the subject of the instant

- case, as the Applicant does not contest the lawfulness of his detention, rather the conditions of its detention.
- 113. In relation to the allegation of violation of the right to information, Article 9(1) of the Charter states that "1. Every individual shall have the right to receive information. 2. Every individual shall have the right to express and disseminate his opinion within the law."
- 114. The Court notes that the Applicant does not provide any evidence to support this allegation of violation. This court has held that "[g]eneral assertions that a right has been violated are not sufficient. More concrete evidence is required."⁶⁷
- 115. As regards the alleged violation of the right to family, the Article 18(1) of the Charter provides that "the family shall be the natural unit and basis of society. It shall be protected by the State, which shall take care of its physical and moral health."
- 116. The Court is of the opinion that the right to family implies, among other things, being able to live together or at least the family members can contact each other. Indeed, the issue here is whether the restrictions imposed on the Applicant constitute a violation of his family right.
- 117. The Court notes that the right to family allows for restrictions. However, such restrictions must comply with the conditions of Article 27(2) of the Charter, including respect for the rights of others, collective security, morality and the common interest.⁶⁸
- 118. The Court considers that the exercise of this right is limited by the mere fact that a family member is in detention, as is the case for the Applicant's. However, the detainee "shall be given reasonable facilities to receive visits from family

⁶⁷ Alex Thomas v. Tanzania (merits), § 140.

⁶⁸ Tanganyika Law Society, Legal and Human Rights Centre and Reverend Christopher R Mtikila v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (2013) 1 AfCLR 34, § 100. See also African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights v. Kenya (merits), § 188.

- and friends, subject to restrictions that are necessary for proper administration of justice, the security of the institution and of the detainees."69
- 119. In the instant case, the Court notes that the Applicant admits that his family is allowed to visit him in prison and he was granted the right to call his family on Wednesdays and to receive calls from his wife on Sundays for ten (10) minutes. However, the Applicant alleges that his communication with the family was limited by the fact that on several occasions prison guards denied him access to the telephone, which required his wife to call several times before she could speak to him.
- 120. The Court notes that this allegation is buttressed by the letter dated 20 April 2012, from his Counsel to the Prosecutor General of Rwanda in which he raised the issue of his isolation due to difficulties in contacting his family, in particular his wife.
- 121. The Court notes that the reason why the duration of communication between the Applicant and his family was set at ten (10) minutes is not apparent from the record. Accordingly, the Court is not in a position to examine the compatibility of the restrictions imposed on the Applicant with the conditions set out in the Article 27(2) of the Charter. Furthermore, the Applicant does not challenge the time allocated to him to call his family. Nevertheless, the Court considers that the failure by the prison authorities to comply with the facilities offered to the Applicant to communicate with his family constitutes a violation of his right to family provided under Article 18(1) of the Charter.

⁶⁹ Section M(2)(g) of the Principles and Guidelines on the right to a fair trial and legal assistance in Africa provides that: "Anyone who is arrested or detained shall be given reasonable facilities to receive visits from family and friends, subject to restriction and supervision only as are necessary in the interests of the administration of justice and of security of the institution."

IX. REPARATIONS

122. The Applicant prays the Court to order measures to remedy the violations of his rights, including the annulment of his conviction and his release from detention, and to appoint an independent doctor to assess his state of health.

- 123. Article 27(1) of the Protocol provides that "if the Court finds that there has been a violation of a human or peoples' right, it shall make appropriate orders to remedy the violation, including the payment of fair compensation or reparation".
- 124. The Court considers that for reparations to be granted, the Respondent State should first be internationally responsible for the wrongful act. Second, causation should be established between the wrongful act and the alleged prejudice. Furthermore, and where granted, reparation should cover the full damage suffered. It is also clear that it is always the Applicant that bears the onus of justifying the claims made.⁷⁰ As the Court has stated previously, the purpose of reparations is to place the victim in the situation he/she would have been in but for the violation.⁷¹
- 125. In relation to material loss, the Court recalls that it is the duty of an applicant to provide evidence to support his or her claims for all alleged material loss. In relation to moral loss, however, the Court restates its position that prejudice is assumed in cases of human rights violations and the assessment of the quantum must be undertaken in fairness looking at the circumstances of the

⁷⁰ Armand Guéhi v United Republic of Tanzania (merits and reparations) § 157. See also Beneficiaries of late Norbert Zongo, Abdoulaye Nikiema alias Ablasse, Ernest Zongo, Blaise Ilboudo and Mouvement Burkinabe des Droits de l'Homme et des Peuples v. Burkina Faso (reparations) (5 June 2015) 1 AfCLR 258, §§ 20-31; Lohé Issa Konaté v. Burkina Faso (reparations) (3 June 2016) 1 AfCLR 346 §§ 52-59 and Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v. United Republic of Tanzania (reparations) (13 June 2014) 1 AfCLR 72, §§ 27-29.

⁷¹ Lucien Ikili Rashidi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations), § 118 and Norbert Zongo and Others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 60.

case. 72 The practice of the Court, in such instances, is to award lump sums for moral loss 73

126. The Court recalls that it has already found that the Respondent State has violated the Applicant's rights under Articles 7(1) (c), 4, 5 and 18(1) of the Charter. It is in the light of these findings that the Court will examine the Applicant's prayers for reparations.

A. Pecuniary reparations

127. The Applicant seeks pecuniary compensation for the material damage and moral damage suffered by himself and the indirect victims of the violations.

i. Material prejudice

128. The Applicant prays the Court to order the Respondent State to pay him for material damage relating to his health care, legal fees and other costs incurred.

a. Material prejudice related to health care

- 129. The Applicant alleges that "the damage to his moral and physical health... is such that he will require numerous treatments over a long period of time, or even for the rest of his life".
- 130. The Applicant alleges that [w]ithout knowing the extent of the damage to [his] moral and physical health..., the exercise of determining the financial costs of comprehensive medical care in the event of [his] release can only be approximate". He asks the Court to order the Respondent State to pay

⁷² Armand Guehi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations) § 55; and Lucien Ikili Rashidi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations), § 58; Norbert Zongo and others v Burkina Faso (reparations), § 61; and Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzania (reparations), § 34.

⁷³ Lohé Issa Konaté v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 59; Norbert Zongo and Others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 62.

damages estimated at a total of United States dollars Two Hundred and Eighty Thousand (US\$280,000), calculated "on the basis of an estimated life expectancy of 80 years and health care needs estimated at 20,000 USD per year...".

- 131. The Court notes that it is apparent from the file that the Applicant does not pay for any health care expenses while in detention, which are borne by the Respondent State.
- 132. The Court notes that the Applicant seeks reparations valued at United States dollars Two Hundred and Eighty Thousand (US\$280,000). According to the Applicant, this amount is calculated "on the basis of an estimated life expectancy of 80 years and health care needs estimated at 20,000 USD per year."
- 133. The Court notes that the Applicant is requesting reparations for future material prejudice, without demonstrating in which circumstances they are going to occur. Therefore, the Court rejects the Applicant's prayer.

b. Legal fees for proceedings before national courts

- 134. The Applicant claims the United States Dollars Ninety-four Thousand Two Hundred and Seventy-one and Seventy-six Cents (US\$ 94,261.76) for the legal fees and expenses paid to Barrister Jean-Félix Rudakemwa, "for his six years of commitment to the case before the Rwandan courts".
- 135. The Applicant alleges that "this amount is established in accordance with the Model A of the fees for the Defence Counsel of persons tried in Rwanda following the referral of a foreign jurisdiction and pursuant to the commitments of the Rwandan Government to devote financial resources to legal assistance of such persons..."

- 136. The Court recalls that, according to its case-law, reparations may include the reimbursement of legal fees and other costs incurred during domestic proceedings⁷⁴. It is up to the Applicant to provide the justification for the amounts claimed⁷⁵.
- 137. The Court notes that the Applicant has not produced any retainer agreements with his counsel, Barrister Jean-Félix Rudakemwa, who represented him in proceedings before the national courts, but only receipts for the Counsel's transport costs. The Court notes, however, that according to the record, Barrister Jean-Félix Rudakemwa, a Rwandan lawyer, represented the Applicant before the national courts.
- 138. The Court notes that the Applicant claims United States Dollars Ninety-four Thousand Two Hundred and Seventy-one and Seventy-six Cents (US\$ 94,261.76) for expenses and legal fees due to Counsel Me Jean-Félix Rudakemwa "for his six years of commitment to the case before the Rwandan courts".
- 139. The Court further notes that it is included in this amount: i) the fine paid by the lawyer of One Million Six Hundred and Forty-seven Thousand (RWF 1,647,000) Rwandan francs equivalent to United States Dollars One Thousand Six Hundred and Forty-seven and Five cents (US\$ 1,647.05); ii) transport from Kigali prison to Nyanza and back,40 times Rwndan francs Three Million Six Hundred Thousand (RWF 3,600,000.00) equivalent to United States Dollars Four Thousand Seven Hundred and Five and Eighty-eight Cents (US\$4,705.88)); iii) transport from Kigali to Nairobi and back for United States Dollars Three Hundred and Fifty (US\$ 350) United States Dollars; iv) Four-day accommodation costs in Nairobi for United States Dollars four hundred (US\$ 400) dollars; v) other costs (disbursements) for United States Dollars Seven Thousand Two Hundred and Two and Ninety-four cents (US\$ 7,202.94).

⁷⁴ Ingabire Victoire Umuhoza v. Rwanda (reparations), § 39; Norbert Zongo and Others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), §§ 79 to 93; Révérend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzania (reparations), § 39.

⁷⁵ Norbert Zongo and Others v Burkina Faso (reparations), § 81; Révérend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzania (reparations), § 40.

- 140. With regard to the fine imposed on the Rwandan lawyer, the Court recalls that it found in paragraph 60 above of this judgment that this was an issue which concerned the conduct of the lawyer himself and not that of the Applicant and which is therefore not relevant to the case. This claim is therefore dismissed.
- 141. As regards the transport costs of the Rwandan lawyer for the forty (40) times he went to visit the Applicant and for his trip to Nairobi, the Court considers that these costs are related to the preparation of the defence. The Court notes that the Applicant did not submit proof of payment of the amounts claimed. However, in view of the fact that he has hired a counsel, which has certainly led to expenses for him, and taking into account that he has been partially successful in its allegations of violation, the Court decides to award the Applicant the sum of Rwandan Francs Ten Million (RWF 10,000,000) as for expenses and Counsel's fees for representing the Applicant in proceedings before the national courts.⁷⁶

ii. Moral prejudice

a. Moral prejudice suffered by the Applicant

142. The Applicant claims that the alleged violations caused him "acute suffering, despair, stress, permanent anxiety", "anxiety and distress", "the gradual loss of the unavoidable of his life", "family alienation, the feeling of helplessness... a slow death programmed by the Respondent State", which "increases his worries, exasperation, troubles, suffering, agony, and stress". Accordingly, he prays the Court to order the Respondent State to pay him "USD 500 per day, for a total of USD 1,095,000 for six (6) years (365 days x 6) spent in the criminal justice system of the Respondent State".

143. The Court recalls that moral prejudice involves the suffering, anguish and changes in the living conditions of an Applicant and his family.⁷⁷ The Court

⁷⁶ Ingabire Victoire Umuhoza v. Rwanda (reparations), §§ 44 and 46.

⁷⁷Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzania (reparations), § 34.

recalls further that there is a presumption of moral prejudice suffered by the Applicant once it has established that his rights have been violated and that he no longer needs to prove the existence of a link between the harm caused and the prejudice.⁷⁸

- 144. In addition, the Court has also held that the assessment of the amounts to be awarded for moral damage must be made in all fairness and taking into account the circumstances of the case⁷⁹. In such cases, the general principle is to allocate lump sums.⁸⁰
- 145. The Court notes in this case that the claim for compensation for the Applicant's moral prejudice results from the Court's finding that the Respondent State has violated the Applicant's rights under Articles 4, 5 and 18(1) of the Charter. However, the Court considers that the amount requested by the Applicant as compensation for the moral prejudice suffered, namely United States one million and ninety-five thousand (US \$1,095,000) dollars, is excessive.
- 146. In the light of these considerations and on the basis of equity, the Court considers that the Applicant is entitled to compensation for the moral prejudice suffered and grants him Rwandan Francs ten million (RWF 10,000,000 Fr).⁸¹

b. Moral prejudice suffered by indirect victims

- 147. The Applicant seeks reparations for his close relatives as indirect victims, as follows:
 - i. Sixty-five thousand (65,000) United States dollars for his wife (Ms. Gemma Uwamariya); and

⁷⁸ Ingabire Victoire v. Rwanda (reparations), § 59; Norbert Zongo v Burkina Faso (reparations), § 61; Ingabire Victoire v Rwanda (reparations), § 59; Lohé Issa Konaté v Burkina Faso (reparations), § 58.

⁷⁹ Voir Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), §§ 61; and Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzanie (reparations), § 34.

⁸⁰ Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 62; Lohé Issa Konaté v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 59.

⁸¹ Ingabire Victoire Umuhoza v. Rwanda (reparations), § 46.

ii. Forty-five thousand (45,000) United States dollars for each of her two children (Carmen Nono and Yves Rusi).

- 148. With regard to the moral prejudice suffered by indirect victims, the Court recalls that, as a general rule, for indirect victims to be entitled to reparation, they must prove their marital status or filiation to the Applicant.⁸² Consequently, spouses should produce marriage certificates or any equivalent proof, birth certificates or any other equivalent evidence should be produced for children and parents must produce attestation of paternity or any other equivalent proof.⁸³ It is not sufficient to simply list the alleged indirect victims.⁸⁴
- 149. In the instant case, the Applicant attached the statement of his alleged wife, Ms. Gemma Uwamariya, in which she claims to have married him on 7 October 1978 in Butare, Rwanda, an act celebrated by Father Félicien Muvara, and maintains that this relationship exists to this day. The alleged wife claims to have lost the marriage certificate when she fled Rwanda in March 1993.
- 150. The Court considers the events that occurred in Rwanda in 1993 to which the alleged wife refers are in the public domain and that their gravity and circumstances make it plausible that the marriage certificate proving the Applicant's marriage to Ms Gemma Uwamariya was lost as a result of her flight. In the absence of evidence to the contrary, the Court considers that the matrimonial relationship in question has been established by the affidavit sworn by Ms. Gemma Uwamariya.
- 151. With regard to Yves Rusi, the Court notes that two documents are relevant for the determination of his paternal relationship with the Applicant: the Power of Attorney issued by the Applicant to Yves Musi in his capacity as the Applicant's

⁸² Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 54; and Lucien Ikili Rashidi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations), § 135.

⁸³ Alex Thomas v. United Republic of Tanzania, ACtHPR, Application No. 005/2013, Judgment of 4 July 2019 (reparations), § 51; and Armand Guehi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations) §§ 182 and 186.

⁸⁴ Andrew Ambrose Cheusi v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits and reparations), ACtHPR, Application No. 004/2015, Judgment of 26 March 2020, §§ 158-159.

- son; and the Power of Attorney delivered by Yves Rusi to the Applicant's lawyers invoking the same capacity.
- 152. Regarding Carmen Nono, the Court notes that the inquisitorial nature of the international human rights litigation and Rule 55 of the Rules⁸⁵ allow it to obtain, on its own initiative, all the evidence it considers appropriate to enlighten itself the facts of the case.⁸⁶ In the instant case, it is in the public domain that Carmen Nono is a member of the Applicant's family, her name appearing in particular in the various cases before the Canadian jurisdictions as such.⁸⁷
- 153. As regards the determination of the amounts of pecuniary compensation for non-material damage, it appears from the Court's case-law that it has adopted the practice of granting lump sums⁸⁸, calculated in equity, taking into account the particular circumstances of each case.⁸⁹
- 154. The Court notes that, in the instant case, the Applicant calculated the amount of compensation on the basis of the number of days spent in detention. In paragraph 112 of this judgment, the Court concluded that the Application is not based on the lawfulness of the Applicant's detention rather on the conditions of detention. Therefore, the amount of compensation takes into account the duration of the violation and not the legality of the detention.
- 155. The Court also notes that the violations found are sufficiently relevant to cause suffering not only to the Applicant, but also to the members of his family, in this case his wife, in particular in view of the difficulties she faced in accessing to the Applicant, the deterioration of his health as proved by the medical reports submitted and the fact that he reported the treatment he had been undergoing in detention.

⁸⁵ Formerly, Rule 45 of the Rules of 2 June 2010.

⁸⁶ ECHR, Rahimi v. Grèce, Arrêt du 05 avril 2011, § 65.

⁸⁷ Suprême Cour, Mugesera c. Canada (Ministre de la Citoyenneté et de l'Immigration), [2005] 2 R.C.S. 100, 2005 CSC 40; Federal Court Reports, Mugesera v. Canada (Minister of Citizenship and Immigration) (T.D.) [2001] 4 F.C. 421.

⁸⁸ Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 62; Lohé Issa Konaté v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 59.

⁸⁹ Armand Guehi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations), § 55; Lucien Ikili Rashidi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations), § 58; Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 61; and Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzania (reparations), § 34.

156. In view of the above and on the basis of equity, the Court awards Rwandan five million (RWF 5,000,000) to each of the indirect victims, that is, his wife Ms Gemma Uwamariya, son Yves Rusi and daughter Carmen Nono.

B. Non-pecuniary reparations

On quashing of the Applicant's conviction and sentence and his release

157. The Applicant prays the Court to quash his conviction and order his release.

- 158. As regards the Applicant's request for an order to have the sentence imposed on him annulled and for his release, the Court recalls that is has held in that such measures can only be ordered in exceptional and compelling circumstances.⁹⁰
- 159. With respect specifically to his release, the Court determined that it would order such a measure only:

If an Applicant sufficiently demonstrates or if the Court by itself establishes from its findings that the Applicant's arrest or conviction is based entirely on arbitrary considerations and that his continued detention would occasion a miscarriage of justice. ⁹¹

160. In this case, the Court notes that the Applicant did not provide evidence of such circumstances. Moreover, in the alleged allegations, the Applicant only challenges the conditions of his incarceration, and not the legality of his detention. The Court therefore rejects the Applicant's request.

⁹⁰ See Jibu Amir and Another v. Tanzania, § 96; Alex Thomas v. Tanzania (merits), § 157; Diocles William v. Tanzania (merits), § 101; Minani Evarist v. Tanzania (merits), § 82; Mgosi Mwita Makungu v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (2018) 2 RJCA 570, § 84; K.j.ji Isiaga v. United Republic of Tanzania (merits) (2018) 2 RJCA 226, § 96; et Armand Guéhi v. Tanzania (merits and reparations), § 164

⁹¹ Jibu *Amir Mussa and Another v. Tanzania*, §§ 96 and 97; *Minani Evarist v. Tanzania* (merits), § 82; and *Mgosi Mwita Makungu v. Tanzania* (merits), § 84. See also *Del Rio Prada v. Spain*, European Court of Human Rights, Judgment of 10/07/2012, § 139; *Assanidze v Georgia* (GC) - 71503/01, Judgment of 8/04/2004, § 204; *Loayza-Tamayo v Peru, Inter-American Court of Human Rights*, Judgment of 17/09/1987, § 84.

ii. On rehabilitation measures

161. The Applicant prays the Court to order the appointment of an independent doctor to assess his state of health and determine the measures necessary for his assistance.

- 162. The Court observes that the Applicant has been subjected to cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment and that his life, physical and mental health were endangered, in violation of Articles 4 and 5 of the Charter, respectively.
- 163. In light of the foregoing, the Court considers that an independent assessment of the Applicant's physical and mental health by an expert is necessary for the purposes of determining appropriate treatment and, consequently, grants the Applicant's prayer.

iii. On serving the remainder of the Applicant's sentence in Canada

164. The Applicant prays the Court "to direct the Respondent State to enter into discussions with Canada in order to allow him ... to serve the remaining sentence in that country."

- 165. The Court notes that, in principle, a person convicted by a court of a State shall serve the sentence in the territory of the same, unless there is an agreement with another State where the sentenced person will serve his sentence. In the instant case, the Court finds that the Applicant's request falls within the sovereign domain of the Respondent State and Canada.
- 166. The Court therefore rejects the Applicant's request.

iv. On adoption of sanctions against the Respondent State

167. The Applicant requests the Court to refer the matter to "[t]he African Union Commission and the Assembly of Heads of State and Government of the African Union in the event of non-performance by the Respondent State of the judgment rendered in the present case, to recommend the adoption of sanctions against the Respondent State, including, if necessary, a suspension of its membership in the African Union until the full implementation of the judgment is foreseen."

- 168. Article 31 of the Protocol provides that "[t]he Court shall submit to each regular session of the Assembly, a report on its work during the previous year. The report shall specify, in particular, the cases in which a State has not complied with the Court's judgment."
- 169. The Court notes that the provisions of this Article give it the power to monitor the implementation of its decisions. In the event of a finding of non-compliance, it shall report that fact to the Executive Council of the African Union.
- 170. The Court notes that, in the present case, the Applicant's request tends to anticipate both phases. Furthermore, if the Court's competence to monitor the implementation of its decisions is covered by the provisions of the Article 31 of the Protocol, the proposal to the Commission for the initiative to apply sanctions to the Respondent State falls within the mandate of the Executive Council of the African Union, in accordance with the Article 31 of the Protocol.
- 171. In view of the foregoing, the Applicant's request is dismissed.

X. COSTS

172. The Applicant is claiming United States Dollars seventy-five thousand (US\$ 75,000) for Counsel Geneviève Dufour and David Pavot, United States Dollars fifteen thousand (US\$ 15,000) for the International Legal Assistance Office of the University of Sherbrooke and United States thirty thousand (US\$ 30,000) for Barrister Philippe Larochelle.

- 173. The Court notes that Rule 32(2) of the Rules⁹² provides that "unless otherwise decided by the Court, each party shall bear its own costs".
- 174. The Court recalls, as in its previous judgments, that reparation may include the payment of legal fees and other costs incurred in international proceedings93. However, the Applicant must justify the amounts claimed94.
- 175. The Court notes that the Applicant did not present any retainer agreements concluded with the lawyers, nor any receipts for the payments they received. The Applicant simply lists the amount for legal fees by the various lawyers. However, the Court notes that the three (3) lawyers (Geneviève Dufour, David Pavot and Philippe Larochelle) represented the Applicant in these proceedings and that, consequently, it presumes that the Applicant have to pay their legal fees.
- 176. The Court considers that, since the Applicant has partially won his case, it deems it more appropriate to award him in equity, the lump sum of Rwandan Francs ten million (RWF 10,000,000), as reimbursement for the fees paid to his lawyers.⁹⁵

⁹² Formerly, Rule 30(2) of the Rules of 2 June 2010.

⁹³ Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), §§ 79-93; and Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v. Tanzania (reparations), § 39.

⁹⁴ Norbert Zongo and others v. Burkina Faso (reparations), § 81; and Reverend Christopher R. Mtikila v Tanzania (reparations), § 40.

⁹⁵ Ingabire Victoire Umuhoza v. Rwanda (reparations), § 46.

XI. OPERATIVE PART

177. For these reasons,

THE COURT,

In default

Unanimously:

On jurisdiction

i. Declares it has jurisdiction.

On admissibility

ii. Declares the Application is admissible.

On merits

Unanimously:

- iii. Holds that the Respondent State has not violated Article 7(1)(c) of the Charter with respect to the Applicant's allegation that his witnesses did not appear;
- iv. Holds that the Respondent State has not violated Article 7(1)(c) and (d) of the Charter, as read together with Article 14(3) of the ICCPR, and the letter of undertaking to the Government of Canada, with regard to the Applicant's right to free legal assistance;

By a majority of Nine (9) for and One (1) against, Judge Rafaâ BEN ACHOUR dissenting:

v. Holds that Respondent State has not violated the Applicant's right to be heard by an independent and impartial court, provided for under Articles 7(1)(d) and 26 of the Charter;

Unanimously:

- vi. Finds that the Respondent State has violated Article 5 of the Charter for having subjected the Applicant to cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment;
- vii. Finds that the Respondent State has violated the Applicant's right to life under Article 4 of the Charter, for an attempt on his life.
- viii. Finds that the Respondent State has violated the Applicant's right to family under article 18(1) of the Charter, with respect to his contact with family members.

Unanimously:

On reparations

On pecuniary reparations

- ix. Does not grant the Applicant's prayer for material damages for his imprisonment.
- x. *Dismisses* the Applicant's prayer for reimbursement of the amount of the fine imposed on his Rwandan lawyer, Barrister Jean-Félix Rudakemwa, as it does not fall within this case:
- xi. *Grants* the Applicant's prayer as fees with legal representation before the domestic proceedings and awards him Rwandan Francs ten million (RWF 10, 000,000);
- xii. Grants the Applicant's prayer for compensation for the moral prejudice suffered by him and by the indirect victims, and awards them compensation as follows:
 - a. Rwandan Francs ten million (RWF 10,000,000) to the Applicant;
 - b. Rwandan Francs five million (RWF 5,000,000) each to Ms. Gemma Uwamariya, the Applicant's wife, his son, Yves Musi and daughter, Carmen Nono;

On non-pecuniary reparations

- xiii. *Dismisses* the Applicant's prayer to quash his conviction and the sentence imposed on him.
- xiv. Dismisses the Applicant's prayer for the Court to order his release from prison.
- xv. *Dismisses* the Applicant's prayer to order the Respondent State to enter into negotiations with the Government of Canada with a view to the Applicant serving the remainder of his sentence in Canada.
- xvi. *Dismisses* the Applicant's request regarding the imposition of the sanctions against the Respondent State in case of non-execution of this judgment.
- xvii. Orders the Respondent State to appoint an independent medical doctor to assess the Applicant's state of health and to determine the measures required to assist him.

On costs

xviii. *Grants* the Applicant's prayers for legal fees of his lawyers before this Court and awards him the sum of Rwandan Francs Ten Million (RWF 10,000,000).

On implementation and reporting

- xix. Orders the Respondent State to pay the amounts indicated in paragraphs xi, xii and xviii above, free of tax, within six (6) months from the date of notification of this judgment, failing which it shall also pay default interest calculated on the basis of the applicable rate set by the Central Bank of the Republic of Rwanda, throughout the period of late payment and until the sums due have been paid in full.
- xx. Orders the Respondent State to report within six (6) months of the date of notification of this judgment on the measures taken to implement it and thereafter every six (6) months until the Court considers that it has been fully complied with.

Signed:

Sylvain ORÉ, President;

Ben KIOKO, Vice-president;

Rafaâ BEN ACHOUR, Judge;

Ângelo V. MATUSSE, Judge;

Suzanne MENGUE, Judge;

Tujilane R. CHIZUMILA, Judge;

Chafika BENSAOULA, Judge;

Blaise TCHIKAYA, Judge;

Stella I. ANUKAM, Judge; Julian.

Imani D. ABOUD, Judge.

and Robert ENO, Registrar

In accordance with Article 28(7) of the Protocol and Rule 70 of the Rules, the Partially Dissenting Opinion of Judge Rafaa BEN ACHOUR is appended to this Judgment.

Done at Arusha, this Twenty Seventh Day of November in the Year Two Thousand and Twenty in English and French, the French text being authoritative.

OPINION PARTIELLEMENT DISSIDENTE DU JUGE RAFAÂ BEN ACHOUR

- 1. Je suis d'accord avec la quasi totalité des motifs et du dispositif de l'arrêt *Léon Mugesera c. la République du Rwanda* ci-dessus. Je suis, cependant, dissident sur le raisonnement de la Cour dans les paragraphes 73 et 74 des motifs et sur le point (iii) du dispositif¹. En effet, je pense que la Cour aurait dû déclarer que l'État défendeur a violé le droit du Requérant à être entendu par une juridiction indépendant et impartiale, prévu aux articles 7(1)(d) ² et 26 ³ de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples.
- 2. Sur cette question, le Requérant allègue que l'Etat défendeur a violé son droit à être entendu par une juridiction indépendante et impartiale dans la mesure où le pouvoir judiciaire rwandais n'est ni indépendant ni impartial, du fait que « l[']Honorable juge Athanase Bakuzakundi a été remplacé le 15 septembre 2014 par un nouveau juge, deux ans après le début du procès, soit le 12 septembre 2012, alors que la plupart des témoins à charge et les observations orales avaient été entendus ».
- 3. Pour argumenter son allégation, le requérant a produit un certain nombre de documents émanant d'organismes internationaux, gouvernementaux et non gouvernementaux, et d'une juridiction anglaise. A mon avis, ces preuves sont probité certaine. Malheureusement, la Courn'y a pas accordé d'attention.
- 4. Il y a lieu dans cet ordre d'idée de signaler tout d'abord, les observations finales du Comité des droits de l'homme sur le quatrième rapport périodique du Rwanda dans lequel « Le Comité [se dit] préoccupé par les informations faisant état de l'immixtion illégale d'agents de l'État dans le système judiciaire et constate que la procédure de nomination des juges de la Cour suprême et des présidents des principaux tribunaux peut exposer ceux-ci à des pressions politiques »⁴. Ainsi qu'il ressort d a dernière phrase, le système de nomination des magistrats aux différentes juridictions laisse planer un doute raisonnable sur leur indépendance. D'ailleurs, le Comité recommande à l'Etat partie de
 - « [p]rendre les mesures législatives et autres mesures nécessaires pour :
 - a) Que les juges ne fassent l'objet d'aucune forme d'influence politique lorsqu'ils prennent des décisions et que la procédure judiciaire respecte à tout moment les principes de présomption d'innocence et d'égalité des armes ;
 - b) Que les magistrats soient nommés conformément à des critères objectifs de compétence et d'indépendance et que le

¹ « Dit que l'État défendeur n'a pas violé le droit du Requérant à être entendu par une juridiction indépendant et impartiale, prévu aux articles 7(1)(d) et 26 de la Charte »

 $^{^2}$ «[t]oute personne a droit à ce que sa cause soit entendue. Ce droit comprend: [...] d) le droit d'être jugé dans un délai raisonnable par une juridiction impartiale ».

³ « [[]es États parties à la présente Charte ont le devoir de garantir l'indépendance des Tribunaux… ».

⁴ Comité des droits de l'homme, Observations finales concemant le quatrième rapport périodique du Rwanda, 2 mai 2016, Document n° CCPR/C/ RWA/4, par. 33

Conseil supérieur de la magistrature participe de manière effective à la prise des décisions relatives aux nominations ».

- 5. Notons ensuite que Requérant cite l'affaire Brown, dans laquelle «la Haute Cour de justice d'Angleterre a refusé d'extrader Vincent Brown (anciennement VincentBajinya) à la demande de son gouvernement⁵, ladite Cour ayant estimé que « l'extradition risquait de provoquer un déni de justice, du fait du manque d'indépendance et d'impartialité des tribunaux rwandais ». Dans cette affaire, Vincent Brown, a été arrêté par la police britannique en même temps que trois autres rwandais, suite à une requête du gouvernement rwandais. Le mandat d'arrêt accusait M. Bajinya de meurtres et d'organisation ou d'incitation au génocide des Tutsis entre le 1er janvier 1994 et le 12 décembre 1994. Il a été placé en détention préventive avant de comparaître devant le tribunal de Westminster le 26 janvier 2007, en vue de son extradition vers Kigali, Il a nié toutes les charges retenues à son encontre. Le 6 juin 2008, la juridiction de première instance a accepté la demande d'extradition des guatre hommes vers le Rwanda. La Haute Cour a annulé cette décision en appel le 8 avril 2009, estimant que les garanties d'un procès équitable au Rwanda n'été pas apportées (risque de déni de justice et d'intimidation des témoins de la défense). La Coura ordonné leur libération. Le 30 mai 2013, après une nouvelle demande d'extradition du Rwanda, la police britannique a arrêté à nouveau Vincent Bajinya et d'autres compatriotes. Le 21 décembre 2015, les juridictions britanniques ont une nouvelle fois refusé la demande d'extradition du gouvernement rwandais. La décision relève que les garanties en matière de procès équitable et de respect des droits fondamentaux ne sont pas remplies pour les cinq intéressés malgré l'évolution de la législation rwandaise. Les audiences d'extradition devant la Haute Course sont ouvertes le 28 novembre 2016, aboutissant à nouveau à un refus d'extrader.
- 6. A la lumière de ces deux éléments de preuve, et sans besoin d'invoquer les rapports des ONG⁶, j'estime que la Cour aurait dû considérer que le remplacement d'un magistrat (l'Honorable juge Athanase Bakuzakundi) parun nouveau juge, deux ans après le début du procès, alors que la plupart des témoins à charge et les observations orales avaient été entendus est une opération douteuse et suscite des interrogations sur les véritable mobiles du remplacement.

⁵ Vincent Brown, alias Vincent Bajinya et autres c. Gouvernement du Rwanda et le Secrétaire d'État de l'Intérieur [2009] *EWHC* 770 (Admin), § 121.

⁶ Dans le Rapport établi par le Haut-Commissariat aux droits de l'homme conformément au paragraphe 15 c) de l'annexe à la résolution 5/1 du Conseil des droits de l'homme contenant le résumé de huit communications de parties prenantes au Groupe de travail sur l'Examen périodique universel lors de l'Examen périodique universel du Rwanda Conseil des droits de l'homme

⁽Dixième session Genève, 24 janvier - 4 février 2011), il est rapporté que : « la Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (CHRI) déclare avoir constaté des ingérences politiques dans le système judiciaire, en particulier dans les procès revêtant un intérêt politique et dans les affaires comportant des accusations de divisionnisme. De plus, le Gouvernement est intervenu dans des nominations judiciaires, aumépris de la Constitution ». Cf. Document A/HRC/WG.6/10/RWA/3, §11.

- 7. Pourtant, dans son raisonnement, la Cour note très justement que « le changement d'un juge peut être une forme d'ingérence s'il a été déterminé ou fait pour satisfaire un autre organe ou l'une des parties, en violation des principes d'une bonne administration de la justice ». A cet égard nous nous référons à ce qu'avait déjà affirmé la Commission africainne des droits de l'homme et des peuples dans la Communication Jean-Marie Atangara Mebara C. Cameroun: « la question de l'impartialité peut ressortir d'éléments intemes et externes liés aussi bien au juge lui-même qu'à d'autres autorités ayant compétence dans l'organisation du système judiciaire »⁷.
- 8. Dans son arrêt APDH c. Côte d'Ivoire du 18 novembre 2016⁸, la Cour faisait sienne la position exprimée par la Cour européenne quant à l'impartialité d'une juridiction. Pour la Cour européenne « « [p]our établir si un tribunal peut passer pour "indépendant", il faut prendre en compte, notamment, le mode de désignation et la durée du mandat de ses membres, l'existence d'une protection contre les pressions extérieures et le point de savoir s'il y a ou non apparence d'indépendance » ⁹. Elle ajoute que « pour maintenir la confiance dans l'indépendance et l'impartialité d'un tribunal, les apparences peuvent revêtir de l'importance » ¹⁰. Or, dans le cas de l'espèce, la Cour n'a pas cherché à savoir si le remplacement de magistrat ne laissait pas planer, précisément, cette « apparence » de partialité et d'ingérence des autorités politique dans le procès intenté au Requérant.
- 9. Malheureusement, la Cour ne tire pas la conclusion qui s'imposait puisqu'elle affirme qu' « [e]n l'espèce, le Requérant évoque simplement un changement de juge, sans indiquer dans quelle mesure cela constitue un parti pris ou de quelle manière l'indépendance de la Chambre de la Haute Cour pour les crimes internationaux serait affectée. La Cour estime aussi que les allégations sur le manque d'Independence du pouvoir judiciaire de l'État défendeur, notamment les rapports internationaux, la décision de la Haute Cour d'Angleterre de refuser l'extradition d'un rwandais vers son pays d'origine et la déclaration de l'anciens Ministre rwandais de la Justice, sont des allégations générales qui ne démontrent pas leur lien avec son cas ». Comment peut-on considérer que « les rapports internationaux, la décision de la Haute Cour d'Angleterre [...] et la déclaration de l'anciens Ministre rwandais de la Justice, sont des allégations générales ». Le rapport du Comité des droits de l'homme et les décisions des juridictions britanniques ne sont-elles pas des preuves authentiques ?
- 10. Comme elle l'avait affirmé dans *l'affaire Woyome c. Ghana* « [p]our s'assurer de l'impartialité, le tribunal doit offrir des garanties suffisantes pour exclure tout doute légitime à cet égard » ¹¹. En l'espèce, il existe bien un doute légitime

⁷ Communication 416/12 – *Jean-Marie Atangana Mebara c. République du Cameroun*, Adoptée lors de la 18e Session extraordinaire de la Commission Africaine des Droits de l'Homme et des Peuples tenue du 29 juillet au 8 août 2015 à Nairobi, Kenya.

⁸ APDH c. Côte d'Ivoire (Arrêt du 16 novembre 2016), RJCA 697

⁹ Affaire Findlay c. Royaume-Uni (requête no 22107/93), arrêt du 25 février 1995, § 73.

¹⁰ Idem, § 76.

¹¹ Alfred Woyome c. République du Ghana, CAfDHP, 28 juin 2019.

corroboré par des témoignages juridictionnels et quasi juridictionnels de la plus haute importance ?

11. Pour toutes ces raisons, j'estime que la Cour aurait dû examiner ces éléments de preuve avec plus de profondeur, appliquer sa jurisprudence antérieure et ne pas les considérer de manière péremptoire comme de simples « allégations générales », alors même qu'il s'agit d'indices sûrs et concordants qui suscitent un doute raisonnable.

Arusha le 27 novembre 2020

Juge Rafaâ Ben Achour

OPINION PARTIELLEMENT DISSIDENTE DU JUGE RAFAÂ BEN ACHOUR

- 1. Je suis d'accord avec la quasi totalité des motifs et du dispositif de l'arrêt *Léon Mugesera c. la République du Rwanda* ci-dessus. Je suis, cependant, dissident sur le raisonnement de la Cour dans les paragraphes 73 et 74 des motifs et sur le point (iii) du dispositif¹. En effet, je pense que la Cour aurait dû déclarer que l'État défendeur a violé le droit du Requérant à être entendu par une juridiction indépendant et impartiale, prévu aux articles 7(1)(d) ² et 26 ³ de la Charte africaine des droits de l'homme et des peuples.
- 2. Sur cette question, le Requérant allègue que l'Etat défendeur a violé son droit à être entendu par une juridiction indépendante et impartiale dans la mesure où le pouvoir judiciaire rwandais n'est ni indépendant ni impartial, du fait que « I[']Honorable juge Athanase Bakuzakundi a été remplacé le 15 septembre 2014 par un nouveau juge, deux ans après le début du procès, soit le 12 septembre 2012, alors que la plupart des témoins à charge et les observations orales avaient été entendus ».
- 3. Pour argumenter son allégation, le requérant a produit un certain nombre de documents émanant d'organismes internationaux, gouvernementaux et non gouvernementaux, et d'une juridiction anglaise. A mon avis, ces preuves sont probité certaine. Malheureusement, la Courn'y a pas accordé d'attention.
- 4. Il y a lieu dans cet ordre d'idée de signaler tout d'abord, les observations finales du Comité des droits de l'homme sur le quatrième rapport périodique du Rwanda dans lequel « Le Comité [se dit] préoccupé par les informations faisant état de l'immixtion illégale d'agents de l'État dans le système judiciaire et constate que la procédure de nomination des juges de la Cour suprême et des présidents des principaux tribunaux peut exposer ceux-ci à des pressions politiques »⁴. Ainsi qu'il ressort d a dernière phrase, le système de nomination des magistrats aux différentes juridictions laisse planer un doute raisonnable sur leur indépendance. D'ailleurs, le Comité recommande à l'Etat partie de
 - « [p]rendre les mesures législatives et autres mesures nécessaires pour :
 - a) Que les juges ne fassent l'objet d'aucune forme d'influence politique lorsqu'ils prennent des décisions et que la procédure judiciaire respecte à tout moment les principes de présomption d'innocence et d'égalité des armes ;
 - b) Que les magistrats soient nommés conformément à des critères objectifs de compétence et d'indépendance et que le

^{1 «} Dit que l'État défendeur n'a pas violé le droit du Requérant à être entendu par une juridiction indépendant et impartiale, prévu aux articles 7(1)(d) et 26 de la Charte »

² «[t]oute personne a droit à ce que sa cause soit entendue. Ce droit comprend: [...] d) le droit d'être jugé dans un délai raisonnable par une juridiction impartiale ».

³ « [I]es États parties à la présente Charte ont le devoir de garantir l'indépendance des Tribunaux... ».

⁴ Comité des droits de l'homme, Observations finales concemant le quatrième rapport périodique du Rwanda, 2 mai 2016, Document n° CCPR/C/ RWA/4, par. 33

Conseil supérieur de la magistrature participe de manière effective à la prise des décisions relatives aux nominations ».

- 5. Notons ensuite que Requérant cite l'affaire Brown, dans la guelle «la Haute Cour de justice d'Angleterre a refusé d'extrader Vincent Brown (anciennement VincentBajinya) à la demande de son gouvernement⁵, ladite Cour ayant estimé que « l'extradition risquait de provoquer un déni de justice, du fait du manque d'indépendance et d'impartialité des tribunaux rwandais ». Dans cette affaire, Vincent Brown, a été arrêté par la police britannique en même temps que trois autres rwandais, suite à une requête du gouvernement rwandais. Le mandat d'arrêt accusait M. Bajinya de meurtres et d'organisation ou d'incitation au génocide des Tutsis entre le 1er janvier 1994 et le 12 décembre 1994. Il a été placé en détention préventive avant de comparaître devant le tribunal de Westminster le 26 janvier 2007, en vue de son extradition vers Kigali. Il a nié toutes les charges retenues à son encontre. Le 6 juin 2008, la juridiction de première instance a accepté la demande d'extradition des guatre hommes vers le Rwanda. La Haute Cour a annulé cette décision en appel le 8 avril 2009, estimant que les garanties d'un procès équitable au Rwanda n'été pas apportées (risque de déni de justice et d'intimidation des témoins de la défense). La Coura ordonné leur libération. Le 30 mai 2013, après une nouvelle demande d'extradition du Rwanda, la police britannique a arrêté à nouveau Vincent Bajinya et d'autres compatriotes. Le 21 décembre 2015, les juridictions britanniques ont une nouvelle fois refusé la demande d'extradition du gouvernement rwandais. La décision relève que les garanties en matière de procès équitable et de respect des droits fondamentaux ne sont pas remplies pour les cinq intéressés malgré l'évolution de la législation rwandaise. Les audiences d'extradition devant la Haute Cour se sont ouvertes le 28 novembre 2016, aboutissant à nouveau à un refus d'extrader.
- 6. A la lumière de ces deux éléments de preuve, et sans besoin d'invoquer les rapports des ONG⁶, j'estime que la Cour aurait dû considérer que le remplacement d'un magistrat (l'Honorable juge Athanase Bakuzakundi) par un nouveau juge, deux ans après le début du procès, alors que la plupart des témoins à charge et les observations orales avaient été entendus est une opération douteuse et suscite des interrogations sur les véritable mobiles du remplacement.

⁵ Vincent Brown, alias Vincent Bajinya et autres c. Gouvernement du Rwanda et le Secrétaire d'État de l'Intérieur [2009] *EWHC* 770 (Admin), § 121.

⁶ Dans le Rapport établi par le Haut-Commissariat aux droits de l'homme conformément au paragraphe 15 c) de l'annexe à la résolution 5/1 du Conseil des droits de l'homme contenant le résumé de huit communications de parties prenantes au Groupe de travail sur l'Examen périodique universel lors de l'Examen périodique universel du Rwanda Conseil des droits de l'homme

⁽Dixième session Genève, 24 janvier - 4 février 2011), il est rapporté que : « la Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative (CHRI) déclare avoir constaté des ingérences politiques dans le système judiciaire, en particulier dans les procès revêtant un intérêt politique et dans les affaires comportant des accusations de divisionnisme. De plus, le Gouvernement est intervenu dans des nominations judiciaires, aumépris de la Constitution ». Cf. Document A/HRC/WG.6/10/RWA/3, §11.

- 7. Pourtant, dans son raisonnement, la Cour note très justement que « le changement d'un juge peut être une forme d'ingérence s'il a été déterminé ou fait pour satisfaire un autre organe ou l'une des parties, en violation des principes d'une bonne administration de la justice ». A cet égard nous nous référons à ce qu'avait déjà affirmé la Commission africainne des droits de l'homme et des peuples dans la Communication Jean-Marie Atangara Mebara C. Cameroun: « la question de l'impartialité peut ressortir d'éléments internes et externes liés aussi bien au juge lui-même qu'à d'autres autorités ayant compétence dans l'organisation du système judiciaire »⁷.
- 8. Dans son arrêt APDH c. Côte d'Ivoire du 18 novembre 2016⁸, la Cour faisait sienne la position exprimée par la Cour européenne quant à l'impartialité d'une juridiction. Pour la Cour européenne « « [p]our établir si un tribunal peut passer pour "indépendant", il faut prendre en compte, notamment, le mode de désignation et la durée du mandat de ses membres, l'existence d'une protection contre les pressions extérieures et le point de savoir s'il y a ou non apparence d'indépendance » ⁹. Elle ajoute que « pour maintenir la confiance dans l'indépendance et l'impartialité d'un tribunal, les apparences peuvent revêtir de l'importance » ¹⁰. Or, dans le cas de l'espèce, la Cour n'a pas cherché à savoir si le remplacement de magistrat ne laissait pas planer, précisément, cette « apparence » de partialité et d'ingérence des autorités politique dans le procès intenté au Requérant.
- 9. Malheureusement, la Cour ne tire pas la conclusion qui s'imposait puisqu'elle affirme qu' « [e]n l'espèce, le Requérant évoque simplement un changement de juge, sans indiquer dans quelle mesure cela constitue un parti pris ou de quelle manière l'indépendance de la Chambre de la Haute Cour pour les crimes internationaux serait affectée. La Cour estime aussi que les allégations sur le manque d'Independence du pouvoir judiciaire de l'État défendeur, notamment les rapports internationaux, la décision de la Haute Cour d'Angleterre de refuser l'extradition d'un rwandais vers son pays d'origine et la déclaration de l'anciens Ministre rwandais de la Justice, sont des allégations générales qui ne démontrent pas leur lien avec son cas ». Comment peut-on considérer que « les rapports internationaux, la décision de la Haute Cour d'Angleterre [...] et la déclaration de l'anciens Ministre rwandais de la Justice, sont des allégations générales ». Le rapport du Comité des droits de l'homme et les décisions des juridictions britanniques ne sont-elles pas des preuves authentiques?
- 10. Comme elle l'avait affirmé dans l'affaire Woyome c. Ghana « [p]our s'assurer de l'impartialité, le tribunal doit offrir des garanties suffisantes pour exclure tout doute légitime à cet égard » 11. En l'espèce, il existe bien un doute légitime

⁷ Communication 416/12 – *Jean-Marie Atangana Mebara c. République du Cameroun,* Adoptée lors de la 18e Session extraordinaire de la Commission Africaine des Droits de l'Homme et des Peuples tenue du 29 juillet au 8 août 2015 à Nairobi, Kenya.

⁸ APDH c. Côte d'Ivoire (Arrêt du 16 novembre 2016), RJCA 697

⁹ Affaire Findlay c. Royaume-Uni (requête no 22107/93), arrêt du 25 février 1995, § 73.

¹⁰ Idem, § 76.

¹¹ Alfred Woyome c. République du Ghana, CAfDHP, 28 juin 2019.

corroboré par des témoignages juridictionnels et quasi juridictionnels de la plus haute importance ?

11. Pour toutes ces raisons, j'estime que la Cour aurait dû examiner ces éléments de preuve avec plus de profondeur, appliquer sa jurisprudence antérieure et ne pas les considérer de manière péremptoire comme de simples « allégations générales », alors même qu'il s'agit d'indices sûrs et concordants qui suscitent un doute raisonnable.

Arusha le 27 novembre 2020

Juge Rafaâ Ben Achour